MEMORANDUM


TO:
Cape Elizabeth Planning Board


FROM:
Maureen O’Meara, Town Planner


DATE:
July 20, 2010


SUBJECT:
Shore Road Path Site Plan/Resource Protection Permit

Introduction

The Town of Cape Elizabeth is requesting Site Plan Review and a Resource Protection Permit to construct the Shore Road Path, an off-road 5’ wide paved path located adjacent to Shore Road beginning at the old entrance to Fort Williams (by the pond) to the Town Center. The application will be reviewed for compliance with Sec. 19-9, Site Plan Regulations and Sec. 19-8-3, Resource Protection Permit.
Procedure

•The Board may want to begin by having the applicant introduce any new information provided.

•The Board should then open a public hearing. 

•At the close of the public hearing, the Board may begin discussion of the application. 

•When discussion ends, the Board has the option to approve, approve with conditions, table or deny the application.

Site Plan Review Standards

The comments of Acting Town Engineer Steve Bradstreet are attached. Below is a summary of the Site Plan standards of review.

A. Utilization of the Site


The project is located adjacent to Shore Road and within the right-of-way of Shore Rd, which is an area immediately adjacent to the developed land which is Shore Rd.

B. Traffic Access and Parking

1. Adequacy of Road System-Shore Road has not been identified as a high accident location. Based on accepted traffic engineering standards of measurement, the road has capacity to absorb additional traffic. No additional vehicular traffic is anticipated to be generated by the addition of a path to the Shore Road right-of-way.

2. Access into the Site- Most of the pedestrian use of the path will access the path on foot from existing, adjacent neighborhoods and parks.

3. Internal Vehicular Circulation- No vehicular access to the path is proposed except for maintenance equipment.

4. Parking Layout and Design- No additional parking is proposed. Existing parking lots located at the Town Hall and Fort Williams Park will be able to provide parking for users arriving at the path by vehicle.

C. Pedestrian Circulation


The purpose of the path is to provide a safe, pedestrian facility along Shore Road from Fort Williams to the Town Center.

D. Stormwater Management


Stormwater management for the project has two distinct parts. For the path itself, the linear nature of the path results in small amounts of impervious area added to several different watersheds. No one watershed will experience a measureable amount of stormwater increase from the path. Along the length of the path, stormwater generally continues to flow where it currently travels. In a few locations, minimal stormwater elements are proposed to collect stormwater and convey it to the same receiving areas that exist now. The Acting Town Engineer concurs with the proposed stormwater treatment.


The second element of stormwater involves obtaining a stormwater permit from the Maine Department of Environmental Protection. In order to add 51,177 sq. ft. of impervious surface, the state requires a stormwater mitigation project. The town will be proposing to treat stormwater at two existing paved locations where stormwater will be directed to new filterra units. 

E.
Erosion Control


Erosion and sediment control measures such as siltation fence, stone check dams and catch basin filter protection will be used for the duration of the project and adjusted to field conditions.

E. Water Supply


Not applicable.

F. Sewage Disposal


Not applicable.

G. Utilities


No utilities will be installed as part of the path. There are some locations where utility poles or guy wires will need to be evaluated for relocation away from the path.

H. Water Quality Protection


No discharge of noxious wastes are proposed as part of the project.

I. Wastes


No solid waste disposal is proposed as part of the path.

J. Shoreland Relationship


The portion of the path adjacent to Pond Cove is located in the Shoreland Zone. The path is considered a road-related facility and located within the right-of-way of Shore Road. 

K. Technical and Financial Capacity


The Shore Road Path project has been approved by the Town Council. Funding for design and permitting has been authorized by the Town Council ($110,000). The Town Council has also authorized fund-raising by a private, non-profit group, Safe Access for Everyone (SAFE), which has raised $65,000 of their $200,000 goal. The Town Council has also authorized grant applications to fund path construction ($709,000). 

L. Exterior Lighting


No lighting is proposed.

M. Landscaping and Buffering


Landscaping plans have been prepared for selected sections of the path where there is sufficient right-of-way to install plantings or where significant amounts of vegetation will be removed from the right-of-way and replacement plantings added to the adjacent private property.


The Barber property is one location where an existing evergreen buffer is located in the right-of-way and will need to be removed. A replacement evergreen buffer is proposed to be planted on the Barber property. The applicant has met with a Barber family representative, who is generally supportive of the concept and currently reviewing the planting plan. The Barber family has also requested that the path be relocated to the right-of-way in light of the damage to the trees that would have been saved if the path were located on their property. The applicant will be revising the plans to show the path within the right-of-way.

N. Noise


The project is not expected to generate noise levels that exceed 55 decibels during the day or 45 decibels at night.

O. Storage of Materials


Not applicable.

Resource Protection Permit Standards (Sec.19-8-3(B))

1.
Flow of surface/subsurface waters


No obstruction to the flow of surface or subsurface waters is proposed.

2.
Impound surface waters


Pre-development surface water flow patterns will be preserved.

3.
Increase surface waters


Surface water flows will not increase measurable amounts in wetland areas.

4.
Damage to spawning grounds


The path is proposed adjacent to Shore Rd. No wildlife habitat is identified within the right-of-way of Shore Rd. 


There is a moderate/high-value wildlife habitat area upland of Pond Cove. The section of the path closest to this area will be located within 5’ of Shore Road and replace low-growing shrubs and lawn. Areas adjacent to wildlife habitat that are developed (not in their natural vegetated state) do not meet the requirements for high value wildlife habitat, even if wildlife venture into these areas.

5.
Support of structures


The path includes installation of boardwalk. Boardwalks are widely used on town greenbelt trails to provide a stable walking surface over wetland areas.

6.
Aquifer recharge/groundwater


No reduction in recharge of aquifer or groundwater is proposed.

7.
Coastal dunes


No work in coastal dunes or back dune areas is proposed.

8.
Ecological/aesthetic values


The Shore Road Path was designed by a committee with the goal to balance pedestrian safety with preservation of the physical features of Shore Road. No stone walls will be removed. Wetland impacts and tree removal has been minimized.

9.
Wetland Buffer


No wetland buffer is proposed as the work is located within the right-of-way of Shore Road. Disturbed areas adjacent to wetlands will be revegetated.

10.
Erosion Control

The applicant has submitted an Erosion Control plan that includes protection during construction and revegetation of disturbed areas upon completion of construction.

11.
Wastewater discharge


No discharge of wastewater is proposed as part of the project scope.

12.
Floodplain Management

The portion of the path in the area of Pond Cove and at Dyer Pond Rd is within a floodplain, as is Shore Road.

Motion for the Board to Consider

Findings of Fact

1.
The Town of Cape Elizabeth is requesting Site Plan Review and a Resource Protection Permit to construct the Shore Road Path, an off-road 5’ wide paved path located adjacent to Shore Road beginning at the old entrance to Fort Williams (by the pond) to the Town Center, which requires review under Sec. 19-9, Site Plan regulations and Sec. 19-8-3, Resource Protection Permit.

2.
The Acting Town Engineer has recommended revisions to the plans.

3.
The plans include planting plans on private property.

4.
The project will also require a DEP Natural Resources Protection Permit and a Stormwater Law Permit.

5.
The Town Council has approved the project, subject to available funding. 

6.
The Town has a long record of constructing roads and trails.

7.
The application substantially complies with Sec. 19-9, Site Plan Regulations and Sec. 19-8-3, Resource Protection Permit.

THEREFORE BE IT ORDERED that, based on the plans and materials submitted and the facts presented, the application of the Town of Cape Elizabeth for Site Plan Review and a Resource Protection Permit to construct the Shore Road Path, an off-road 5’ wide paved path located adjacent to Shore Road beginning at the old entrance to Fort Williams (by the pond) to the Town Center be approved, subject to the following conditions:

1.
That the plans be revised per the Acting Town Engineer’s letter dated July 14, 2010;

2.
That the applicant obtain written permission for installation of plantings on private property from the property owners or that those plantings be eliminated from the approved plans;

3.
That the applicant obtain necessary state permits; and

4.
That there be no construction until the above conditions have been met.
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